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Woonona Shamrocks Rugby Union Club Inc. 

 

2014 Annual General Meeting 

 

Ocean Park 

 

Sunday 23
rd

 November 2014 at 2:00pm 
 

AGENDA 

 

1 Attendance 

 

2 Apologies 

 

3 Minutes of 2013 Annual General Meeting 

 

4 Business Arising 

 

5 Presentation and Adoption of 2014 Annual Report 

 

6 Presentation and Adoption of Audited 2014 Financial Report 

 

7 Election of Officers for 2015 
• President 

• Secretary 

• Club Captain 

• plus all other non-executive positions 

 

8 Life Member Nomination - Eon Chapman 

 

9 Setting of Club Fees for 2015 

 

10 General Business 
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Office Bearers - 2014 
 

Executive Committee 
President Mark Stone 

Vice President - Seniors Ken Phillis 

Vice President - Juniors Andrew Cracknell 

Hon Secretary Stephen Saywell 

Hon Treasurer Mark Dandridge 

Club Captain Jordan Whitehead 
 

Management Committee  
Match Day Chairperson Vaughan Judd 

Coaching & Development Chairperson Peter Murphy 

Marketing and Promotions Chairperson  

Assistant Secretary Vaughan Judd 

Assistant Treasurer Terry Nutt 

Social Chairperson Josh Woodford 

Players Representative Garry Weston 

Registrar Andrew Johnston & Ben Turner 

Hall Convener Lorrell Dandridge 

Canteen Coordinator Marilyn Saywell 

Ground Coordinator Barry Cavanough 
 

Other Club Office Bearers 
Licensee Andrew Cracknell 

Hon Solicitor Tom Ellicott 

Hon Auditor Andrew Webb 

 

Club Meeting Attendance Record 
 

 
 

Junior Sub Committee 
Junior Chairperson Andrew Cracknell 

Junior Vice-Chairperson Mitchell Smith - Stewart Birt 

Junior Secretary Megan Cracknell 

Junior Treasurer  Sandra Fenukitau 

Junior Registrar  Peter Scott 

Canteen Manager  Cath Daly 

Committee Members Jerry Thomas, Dylan Young, Adrian Kors, 

 Jayson Joerdens 
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Senior Coaches and Managers 
 

First Grade Co-Coaches Marc Joy - Brian Hutton 

First Grade Manager  Kevin Crick 

 

Second Grade Co-Coaches Jayson Joerdens - Simon Pritchard 

Second Grade Manager Mark Stone 

 

Colts Co-Coaches Stuart Roodenrhys - Paul Ridgway 

Colts Manager Huw Thomas 

 

Third Grade Coaches Nathan Calder 

Third Grade Manager Kieran Smith 

 

 

Junior Coaches and Managers 
 

U17’s Co-Coaches Steve Arthurs and Grahame Tresidder 

U17’s Manager Barry Aylett 

 

U15’s Coach Andrew Cracknell 

U15’s Manager Matt Trevillion 

 

U14’s Coach Kieran Smith 

U14’s Manager Clair Smith 

 

U12’s Co-Coaches Jayson Joerdens - Adam Large 

U12’s Managers Nadine Egan-Scott 

 

U10’s Co-Coaches Apollo Fenukitau, John Villiami, Brad Foster 

U10’s Manager Sandra Fenukitau 

 

U9’s C0-Coaches Dylan Young, Stewart Birt, Phil Hennessey 

U9’s Manager  

 

U8’s Co-Coaches Jerry Thomas, Mick Roberts 

U8’s Manager  

 

U7’s Co-Coaches Mark Woods, Brayden West, Andrew Murray 

U7’s Managers  

 



Woonona Shamrocks Rugby Union Club Inc. Annual Report – 2014   Page 5 

President’s Report 2014 
During 2014Shamrocks Rugby Club continued to improve in many areas and in some areas 

2014 canbe viewed as a success while efforts will be required in others.  The Senior Club 

featured 4 teams in the Competition this year.  On the field, our grade teams we were going 

well until mid-season but as the tables tell, we ended without a Finals slot.  Disappointing 

for all, however the mood across the club is one of even stronger commitment to come back 

stronger than ever next year.  I sense an even deeper commitment following the 

disappointments of 2014 to get back on top in 2015, where we believe we belong.  The 

individual grade reports tell their respective stories and we did see our Colts claim the 

Minor Premiership, but regrettably fall short at the final hurdle.  Although it takes that 

across the board commitment from everyone to get through each season, it helps tohave 

good leaders and key contributors to the running of the club.  Thanks to all the grade 

coaches and managers for their commitment through the season.  This was a hard and 

thankless season, so all the more reason to respect the voluntary contributions of you all. 

 

The Junior Club continues to flourish and we have seen the influx of graduates joining the 

senior club in this year’s Colts side and Grade Teams, to good effect.  On the subject of 

juniors, we continue to work to build our profile and playing numbers.  We have a good 

committee who are all working towards the same goal, which is to provide a good 

environment for young people to play Rugby Union.  The hope is that these juniors will 

remain with the Club as seniors or at the least have fond memories of their time with the 

Club.  

 

Whilst other Clubs seek to gain allegiance with rewards of monetary incentives, we aim to 

develop aspirations amongst our club to aim high, using the pathway we are developing for 

them, and all those players at Shamrocks who have ambitions.  That doesn't mean we fail to 

recognise the fact that some players require assistance in some form; notably assistance 

with education and employment opportunities so that is where our efforts are directed.  Off 

the field the primary objective continues to be the pursuit of revenue to ensure we continue 

to operate and grow our Club, field well presented and prepared teams and plan for the 

future. 

 

With the help of the Wollongong City Council staff and local State Member for Keira, Ryan 

Park (now a firm supporter of Shamrocks Rugby), some significant restoration of the Club 

has been achieved.  We also owe a debt of gratitude to our sponsors, and the Thursday 

Crew, both significant in-kind sponsors, for the work and materials given to us in the 

improvement of facilities.  The financial position of the Club is relatively strong.  Assisted by 

the great success of the Sportsman’s Lunch and continuing support of our Major Sponsor, 

Access Law Group, and also other major contributors, Bellambi Hotel, Step into Life and 

Bellambi Bowling Club.  The financial assistance received from sponsors ensures we 

continue to operate a rugby club and have resources to improve.  Without this generosity 

the Club would not exist.  I’d like to take this opportunity to remind one and all that without 

the continuous support of the contributing members of the Club (the players), we will 

struggle not only to raise the necessary monies to continue, but to also attract volunteers to 

act on committees and sub-committees. 

 

The lifeblood of any club are volunteers - committee, coaches, managers, fund-raisers, 

canteen and barbecue stalwarts, medical staff and supporters.  Thank you all for your efforts 

especially to those who turn up year after year.  The Management Committee have worked 



Woonona Shamrocks Rugby Union Club Inc. Annual Report – 2014   Page 6 

tirelessly to generate income, retain costs and make decisions in the interests of the club.  

All committee members donate time as volunteers despite having jobs and businesses to 

attend to.  Without the extraordinary efforts of these people and the continued work of 

other volunteers we wouldn't have a functioning club, however people have a limit and 

without more volunteers at all levels, particularly to serve on the committee, and as coaches 

and managers, we are in danger of losing the main contributors to the well-being of the 

club. 

 

On my own behalf, and on behalf of members and supporters, thank you volunteers for the 

work you have done to further the objectives of the club.  Let us hope there are others who 

will generously give of their time, who will step up and lighten the load.  My personal thanks 

again to the support and commitment of all of the Management Committee.  The Club 

remains financially solid, we retain a talented playing group across the board, led by our 

experienced coaches, the Committee work together as a team to achieve agreed to goals for 

the Club, and whilst our challenges will always continue to be formidable, we can all look 

forward to the future with confidence.  Bring on 2015. 

 

Yours in rugby, 

Mark Stone 

 

Vice President’s Report 
As in most years the Club has had its ups and downs, but it has been a pleasure to work with 

the hard working Committee this year.  Due to the departure of a large number of Senior 

players, this year was always going to be difficult on the playing field.   With morale low it 

was a big ask for Marc Joy and Brian Hutton taking on the First Grade team.  However, with 

the assistance of some young and talented Colts along with a dedicated bunch of Senior 

players they managed to achieve some excellent results.  Some of the highlights at Ocean 

Park were against Camden, Uni and Tech.  Marc and Brian raised the spirit and morale in the 

Club which we had lost over the previous couple of years.  Even though we missed out on 

making the Semi's you could see that the old Shamrock spirit had returned.  

 

Well done to Jayson, Simmo and Nato for all the hard work they put in to get teams on the 

paddock each week and produce some good results.  Congratulations to Stu, Paul and the 

Colts for winning the Minor Premiership and being a tad unlucky in taking it a step forward.  

Also thanks to Peter Murphy for his efforts and being a conduit to the Committee from all 

the players. 

 

Once again the Canteen, superbly run by Marilyn and the girls provided excellent product 

and service to the multitude as well as a steady income into the coffers.  The BBQ boys did 

us proud as usual with excellent food and good advice as to how the game should be played.  

The Thursday Crew enjoyed copious amounts of coffee, doughnuts, choccy bikkies and tea 

cake however, they also did a lot of maintenance and improvements to the club, 

culminating in the erection of the new fencing. 

 

Thanks to Crackers, Meagan, Mitch and the Junior Committee, parents and players.  We say 

it every year that the Club is only as good as it's Juniors and we wouldn't have a Club 

without them.  It was shown this year with an influx of Juniors into the Senior ranks, well 

done. 
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In the history of Shamrocks this was not a great year but things are happening within the 

Club and you can feel that the Club is heading in the right direction.  Thank you to all my 

fellow Committee members and I look forward eagerly to a bigger and better year in 2015. 

 

Yours in Rugby 

Ken Phillis 

 

Treasurers Report 
2014 was another challenging year for the club financially as increases in general costs as 

well as trying to get 4 sides on the paddock meant reasonable increases to our player costs 

this year also.  It is pleasing therefore to report that as at the end of the 2014 financial year 

we are in a relatively healthy state financially. 

 

We experienced growth in our sponsorship revenues through our majors sponsors Access 

Law Group, Bellambi Bowling Club and Bellambi Hotel continued with their normal support 

for our club.  So a big thank you to Tom, Graham and the team at Access, Brendon and the 

team at Bellambi Hotel and Garry and his team at Bellambi Bowling Club as these 

organisations support have been critical for us.  We were also successful in securing 

additional fence signage sponsors during the year and these all had a positive impact on our 

revenues as did the continued use of our facilities by Step Into Life and Probus.  

 

The financial highlights for the year were the great results we achieved through the revenue 

raised by hosting the Illawarra dog show in February.  The Sportsman’s Luncheon was again 

an outstanding result with a little over $10k being raised and hosting of the IDRU Finals 

games which were very profitable for our club.  So thanks must go again this year to our 

Sportsman’s Luncheon organising committee – Grahame, Terry, Steve, Marilyn & Vaughan.  

There is a lot of work that goes into making this event successful and without all of your 

hard work we would not achieve the outstanding results year in year out that we do with 

this event.  A thank you to everyone that helped out with the Dog Show and IDRU Finals also 

as these were successful only due to the hard work of many helpers. 

 

Other highlights financially were building our investment account up to a balance of just 

over $50k from $40k last year while maintaining a reasonably healthy balance in our 

working account.  This was one of my main objectives as Treasurer when coming into this 

role so it is pleasing to report that we have done this, as it gives us a healthy buffer against 

any unforeseen expenses while returning good interest in this account while we continue to 

grow this. We were also able to pay our contribution to the new fence erected on the 

Northern and Eastern sides of the grounds out of our working account, without leaving the 

club short of funds for day to day expenses. Receiving a Government Grant to assist with 

this capital expense was also a significant achievement for the club and thanks must go to 

Steve Saywell here for all of his hard work in putting the Grant application in and then doing 

a full and proper evaluation of fencing options and proposals before going with the fence 

that we now have.  This fence has really lifted the appearance of our facility and hopefully 

we will be in a position in the short term to complete the fence to the full perimeter.  

 

As always our canteen revenue was a mainstay for us.  Marilyn and the canteen crew as well 

as the BBQ team do an excellent job every home game to provide without doubt the best 

provisions and service of any club in the district.  We are extremely lucky to have such a 

group of willing workers that turn up rain, hail or shine to make every home game a 
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successful and enjoyable one for the club.  So well done to Marilyn and the Canteen team 

and Cav, Terry and the BBQ team for another big year.  Lorrell (Luvvy) continued here good 

work with the hall hire as part of our club’s revenue raising endeavours.  This is a job that 

really gets taken for granted as no one sees this aspect of work unless they have some sort 

of involvement with an event.  I have now witnessed firsthand the work involved in this 

aspect of our club over the last 2 years and it can be very time consuming and at times 

thankless and dirty work as cleaning halls, toilets etc. after functions is not my idea of an 

ideal job.  So thanks Lorrell for all your hard work here.  Lorrell has lifted our presentation 

and professionalism at these events and we constantly receive great feedback after events.  

 

My role as Treasurer has been made so much easier again this year by the hard work of 2 

people in particular.  I could not therefore submit a report without personally thanking 

both.  Terry our Assistant Treasurer handles all of the daily transactions of the club and the 

collating of the information for our financial reports so thanks again for all your work here 

Terry.  Thanks also to Marilyn our Canteen manager who runs the canteen and all aspects of 

the finances associated with the canteen diligently and professionally.  There is a lot of work 

that goes into this and I really appreciate Marilyn’s efforts here.  This part of our club is 

really a well run business under Marilyn’s management. 

  

I will cover off in more detail the various expense related items and revenue streams and 

their trends on a year on year comparison at our AGM as there is not the space to do this in 

the context of this report.  

 

While 2014 has been reasonably pleasing financially we will need to continue the hard work 

in constantly looking for more ways to raise revenue to compensate for the ever increasing 

costs associated with putting our sides on the paddock each year.  I look forward to these 

challenges in 2015 and beyond.  We have a great club let’s all work hard at making it a 

greater club into the future (and having a lot of fun while we do it)!! 

 

Mark Dandridge 

Honorary Treasurer. 

 
 

Woonona Shamrocks Rugby Club Inc 

Notes to the Accounts 
Accounting Policy 

The attached Income and Expenditure Statement has been prepared on a cash basis.  Income 

is recorded only when received and expenses are recorded only when paid.  These 

accounting policies are consistent with that of previous years. 

 

Outstanding Liabilities 

At the time of preparing this report all accounts received by me have been paid. 

 

Assets 

All payments for capital assets are expensed in the year in which the amounts are paid. 

 

Honorary Treasurer 

Mark Dandridge 
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WOONONA SHAMROCKS RUGBY CLUB INC 

SENIORS ACCOUNTS 
 

INDEPENDENT AUDIT REPORT TO THE MEMBERS 
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Ground Coordinator Report 

Season 2014 
 

It's that time of the year when you have to report wether you have done your job that you 

have nominated yourself for the  year, 2013-2014.  With the help of the people below we 

have accomplished many things during the past 12 months.  Ongoing maintenance to the 

grounds, coring the field, topdressing, returfing significant areas of the field, fertilising and 

watering the field to get the cover we require and help the field recover from a hectic 

season of continual use.  All this promotes significant grass growth and mowing becomes a 

twice weekly jb during the Spring and Summer months. 

 

A new fence has been erected on two sides of the field to replace the old fence that was 

passed its use by date and beyond repair.  Thanks must go to Steve Saywell and Terry Nutt 

for their efforts in identifying an opportunity and obtaining a NSW Government grant that 

contributed half the funds to complete this project.  The balance of the funding came from 

club funds and "in kind" value from the efforts of the Final Fifteen and Vaughan Judd's 

company, Malia Plumbing.  Vaughan donated his company's equipment and manpower to 

dig over 100 fence post holes in the near concrete like ground on the fence perimeter.  The 

Final Fifteen crew disassembled the old fence, remediated the ground disturbed removing 

the old fence and took all the scrap away.  This saved the club over $10,000 in costs that we 

would have had to pay for if not for the effort of these volunteers.  Steve Saywell has 

prepared and submitted Grant applications for the completion of the remaining two sides of 

the fence and also a new proposal to replace our non compliant lighting that is costing a 

"bomb" to main in repair and replacement costs. 

 

A new scrum machine shed is half completed.  It has been stalled by one of our neighbours 

who made a complaint to Council.  Apparently we need to complete a DA for this small 

erection and Council has ordered us to stop work on this shed until the correct paper work 

is completed. 

 

The ground is coming along fine since the end of the season.  5,000 screws have been 

replaced on the roof - corrosion of anything metal is a continual problem for us as we are so 

close to the ocean.  This is a tedious back breaking job, again being done by our Final Fifteen 

Crew.  Maintenance to the club structures is ongoing with painting, cleaning, repairing or 

replacing roller doors and anything that has worn or is broken through wear or other 

actions.  Many thanks to Ken and Anne Phillis for their gardening skills that have 

rejuvenated the garden around "The Rocks" - well done! 

 

As I stated at the beginning of this report it's not all about me.  The Final Fifteen Crew 

consists more than 15 volunteers, we are lucky enough to even have reserves!  The Club is 

grateful for the efforts of these volunteers and the club would not be the same without 

them.  Thanks to Ken and Anne Phillis, Steve and Marilyn Saywell, Mick Walsh, Garth Doyle, 

Peter Towers, Terry Chessor, Barry Johnston, Rowan Allnutt, Greg Herbert, Terry Nutt, Allan 

Potter, Mick Traynor, Grahame Tresidder, Brian Bradley and myself. 

 

A very big thankyou to Max Hobbs and Tony Crewe for their continued support in the supply 

of fuel for our mowers and trimmers.  This becomes a major cost for the club in the off 

season as we keep the fields maintained.  We are always on the lookout for any assistance 



Woonona Shamrocks Rugby Union Club Inc. Annual Report – 2014   Page 11 

we can get and if anyone would like to offer help please contact me on 0402553990.  If 

anyone has suggestions on how we can improve the ground or the club regarding 

maintenance issues please contact me on the number above or catch me on the BBQ during 

the pre-season trials or footy season or come down any Thursday morning - we'll be there 

doing or job. 

 

See you all next season and have a happy and merry Christmas. 

 

Yours in Sport 

Barry Cavanough 

 

Canteen Report 
 

Season 2014 saw Canteen operations swing into action in early March with a very full 

weekend catering for the Annual Dog Show.  Bad weather hampered what could have been 

a more successful event.  Home games began on the 26th April when we hosted Shoalhaven 

and celebrated our Centurions at the game's after match function.  Another nine home 

games for the season, including a Colts night game followed.  Our annual "Family Day" was 

held on the Vikings match in August and was well supported by young and old alike.  The 

club catered for the kids with a jumping castle and face painting and there were 

complimentary drinks and nibbles provided for all the ladies who attended the game.  The 

end of the season proved to be quiet busy with the '94 20th Anniversary Reunion on 5th 

September and our club hosting the IDRU Final the following week.  Grand Final celebrations 

and "Mad Monday" were also catered for at the club.   

 

Throughout the season we have had a very hard working band of volunteers who have 

turned up for every function to assist and ensure that our canteen and BBQ runs smoothly, 

provides a service to our members and guests and most importantly earns essential revenue 

for our club.  A very big thank you to the following for their concerted efforts during the 

year - Anne and Ken Phillis, Terry and Cheryl Nutt, Lorrell and Mark Dandridge, Pauline and 

Grahame Tresidder, Barb and Ben Turner, Jan and Mick Traynor, Dina Johnston, Barry 

Cavanaough, Stephen Saywell, Mick Walsh and Rowan Allnutt.  I would also like to thank my 

husband, Steve, for collecting and delivering all the drinks to the club and Terry Nutt for 

collecting the ice and all bakery items on each home game day.  This is help that I just 

couldn't do without. 

 

BIG Morning Tea 

On the 30th May the "Canteen Ladies" and friends hosted the BIG Morning Tea for the 

Cancer Council in our clubhouse.  Over 130 visitors to our club donated $2,800 and that 

brings our overall contribution to the Cancer Council to exceed a total of $13,500 in the 

years that we have been conducting this event.  Thanks to all our helpers on the day who 

donated their time, baked cakes, made sandwiches, and collected or donated items for the 

many raffle prizes on the day.  Well done Anne, Lorrell, Pauline, Cheryl, Maureen, Sherryl, 

Lorraine, Carol, Ria, Margaret and Janet. 

 

Thankyou to all who supported our canteen this season and we look forward to your 

continued patronage in 2015.  

 

Marilyn Saywell 
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Match Day Programme 
 

The idea behind the Match Day Programme is to promote our club and our players and to 

give us an opportunity to acknowledge our sponsors.  While it is very time consuming to put 

this together each home game the funds raised from the advertising are a significant 

proportion of the sponsorship dollar that we need to make the club function.  This year we 

welcomed new sponsors : 

 

• Reay's Catering 

• Woonona Florist 

• NJC Property Services 

 

and the club thanks the following sponsors for their continued support: 

 

• Woonona Fruit Basket 

• Mountain View Meats 

• Leisure Coast Auto Electrics 

• Black Diamond Bakery  – (the best pies in Australia) 

• Kotez Chickens 

• Ruby’s  at Bulli Beach 

• Black Diamond Hair Design 

• Woonona News Agency 

• Laundry Maids 

• Woonona Smash Repairs 

• Woonona Eye Care 

• Royal Currie Thai House 

• So Chic Hair Art 

• Step Into Life 

 

 

Thanks to Steve for all the time that you devoted into putting the MDP together - a big job 

on top of all the other job that you have done at the club this year.  Unfortunately for us 

Kisane now works on Saturday's so we have not had the benefit of her excellent player 

photos this season.  Once again Lauren Saywell from "Kiss the Sky Creative Media” for her 

efforts in the creation of the Match Day Programme and managing to be able to fit all 

advertisers on the Match Day Programme cover.  Brad Smith (Colour Print Solutions, Bulli) 

has been of great support for such prompt and friendly service with any of our printing 

requirements. 

 

Once again we had to provide a Match Day Programme for the IDRU Final.  Steve worked on 

the content, Brad printed off the 350 copies within a few hours of its delivery to the printers 

and Lorrell, Pauline, Janet and Cheryl helped me staple the programmes into the covers.  

Thanks "Team".   

 

Marilyn Saywell 
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Hall and Ground Hire 
 

This year has been a little quiet for hiring of our hall.  In November we had a fiftieth birthday 

party which was memorable for the staff who worked the bar, (They know I mean) Kevin 

Borich& his backup band entertained the guests, they also entertained Julie & myself, as we 

reminisced about our teenage years of growing up and going to listen and dance the night 

away to Kevin Borich Express play at different venues around Wollongong.  

 

The party went of very well the weather was lovely and a lot of guests enjoyed our outdoor 

areas, for one reason or another.  The following weekend it was the big marquee wedding 

that took place, what a weekend that turned out to be.  All the lead up work that was 

involved for that reception to take place, then to have it rain the entire weekend and for the 

bar staff that worked that function I truly thank you for your wonderful work and the way 

we managed to get through that night with all the water lying around and still coming down, 

we were absolutely saturated and covered in mud up to our knees.  Julie, Vaughan, Ben and 

Barbara.  You showed the hosts and guests just how good Shamrocks are, how we can pull 

together and work so well as a team.  I had a request from that function for our staff to 

work at another wedding reception at another venue, after discussing it with each other, it 

was decided we only like doing bar work for our own club. 

 

Since then we have only had three functions at the hall all being wedding receptions which 

have all been lovely in their own way.  The hall still has our two daytime hirers being North 

Illawarra Probus and Step Into Life.  I have to give big thankyous to everyone who assists me 

throughout the year with organising the functions. To Marilyn and all the Thursday crew for 

having the hall always presentable for me to be able to show prospective hirers our hall. To 

Julie, Ben, Barbara, Vaughan, Curits and William, thank you for all the good work you do 

behind the bar at all the functions.  It makes this job so much easier knowing I can rely 

excellent people to help out. 

 

Lorrell Dandridge 

Hall Hire Coordinator 

 

First Grade Report 

Season 2014. 
 

This was a year of mixed results for First Grade. We lost some experienced players as well as 

welcomed some new players.  The transition of some of our juniors to the senior ranks was 

a positive sign for the club and serves well for a great future of senior Shamrocks  rugby. All 

of the younger guys can feel congratulated as they played with tremendous heart and 

demonstrated some fantastic raw ability.  It is important that we don’t under estimate the 

effort put in by our club’s junior coaches and committee to develop the skills of these guys 

and forge our club as the premier junior club in the district. 

 

Size Doesn’t Matter 

It was obvious that we weren’t going to have a big team with just a couple of guys tipping 

the scales above 100 kegs.  This didn’t seem to matter and didn’t dampen the spirit of the 

team.  We stood toe to toe with all of the big units and held our heads high.  There are so 

many examples of people playing above their weight.  No one seemed to enjoy playing the 
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big guns more than Jordie.  Who could forget the memorable moment where Jordie lifted 

Joel Diggins (his biggest dead lift ever) and dumped him straight back down on his arse.  For 

the complete season, Chris Smith (a regular hooker) muscled up as a prop and dominated.  

How about D Cell weighing in (at about a match box), holding his own in the second row for 

the entire season. 

 

Performances 

There were so many players that achieved excellent results during the season. It was often 

hard to pick points for best players and also difficult to stop at only recognising three.  Three 

players didn’t miss a game of rugby for the complete season.  These were Jordie, Chris and 

Webby. In fact, Webby didn’t miss a minute of first grade for the whole season, not a bad 

result for a front rower. He learnt something too: “Most of the power in the scrum comes 

from the second row”.  It was great to see guys like Jordie, Kurt, Damien, Andrew and Mick 

given the opportunity as permanent first graders.  They all played as well as we knew they 

would.  Stormy and Ant co-captained the team with maturity and control.  Their games were 

outstanding and Stormy relished his chance at 10 by steering a back line that showed more 

attacking flare than we are used to.  Aaron returned to the club and made an impact.  We’re 

expecting representative honours for him next year.  Again Rhys and Luke scored some 

awesome tries. It shows that speed is still the best asset in the modern game.  Between 

Matt, Jamie, Josh and Todd, we showed some excellent flare. It was a shame that Jamie had 

to quit with his troublesome knee finally giving way to the stresses. Goal kicking became an 

issue for the team from that game onwards. 

 

Game Results 

As far as results go, the season started with a thumping by Camden (the defending 

premiers). While the score was lopsided, it was not representative of the contest, nor the 

team spirit shown. We as coaches knew from that game that we were in for positive season. 

Scores improved from here and we ended up with some good results. Highlights would 

include our first round wins against Kiama and Shoalhaven and the draw against Uni.  From 

the minute we finished the game against Camden in the first round, we were confident we 

would beat them in the second round and that is what we did. The second round game was 

probably the season’s highlight for the team.  Forget match results, we took on coaching 

this year to contribute towards having a better club. Club rugby is not only about winning 

games. Club rugby is about socialising, enjoying yourself and forging friendships that last a 

lifetime. We hope that has been successful.  If your club rugby ever costs you a friend, then 

someone is doing it wrong.  

 

Referees 

There were some exceptionally poor decisions made during games this year and some of 

these probably determined outcomes of the games.  Next year, we are going to put this out 

of our heads and focus on our game.  It is possible to play well enough and disciplined 

enough that you don’t let the ref control the game.  Either way, we are requesting that 

players and fans alike give the refs a break next season.  It is a hard job and while ever they 

continue to get intimidated or harassed, we will not get too many more volunteers to take 

over the reins and become better refs of future years. 

 

Next Year 

We would like to thank the whole team for the effort they put into their games this season.  

It has been a positive experience and a year that we will build on next year to improve 

again.  We will have a greater expectation on training.  We have plans for conditioning 
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training and have set goals on areas that we need to focus.  We have learnt a lot ourselves 

this year and are ready to come back with fresh ideas and focus areas of our game that 

could be improved.  Congratulations to all that participated in first grade this year as we feel 

it has been a successful year.  Thanks to all of the players, supporters, Cricky, other coaches, 

the committee and reserves/replacements for making this year an enjoyable season for all. 

 

Marc Joy and Brian Hutton 

 

Second Grade Report 

Season 2014. 
 

Coaches:  Jayson Joerdens and Simon Pritchard 

 

Accreditation: Jayson completed his level 2 coaching course in February 2014.  All 

sections to qualify have been completed (Law exam, session plans, 

ARU training review) with paperwork handed to Sean Barrett (ARU) 

on the 31.10.2014.  Simon completed his Smart Rugby accreditation 

on the 17th March 2014 

 

Year in review: After a slow start to the preseason due to coming into the coaching 

role four weeks from the season, Simon and I were able to work in 

with the plans of First and Third Grade and begin preparations for our 

title chase.  On the field 2nds had a reasonable year winning ten out of 

sixteen games, beating the grand final winners twice during the 

regular season.  Unfortunately after progressing well, we missed out 

on the finals series in the last round.  For three quarters of the season, 

we had a core group of players, which showed, in our results.  New 

leaders were identified and young players from the Colts got 

opportunities to showcase their skills.  Special thanks to Mark Stone 

for all the hard work as Manager and coaching during games.  Thanks 

to Hilly and Diane for expert service with all players.  Thanks to all 

coaches and committee for the support and trust in our abilities. 

 

Achievements: Best and Fairest: Stuart Roodenrys 

 Best Back: Jason Cavanaugh  

 Best Forward: Raul Rojas 

 

All the best for 2015 

Jayson Joerdens 

 

Colts Report - IDRU Under 20’s 

Season 2014 
 

The 2014 colts program was successful and I was proud to coach these young men through 

the season.  I am a big ambassador of Colts Rugby so I was disappointed to see the lack of 

push by many clubs to get a full competition from the boys.  That said, I take my hat off to 
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the boys from our team, they lead the way within the Shamrocks when it came to training 

and dedication to the team and club's overall success.  

 

Despite the inconsistent playing schedule, we played in some very competitive games, 

especially in the finals series.  Unfortunately, in my opinion, the lack of week to week 

competition took its toll on getting the best out of this team.  Thankfully the IDRU has put 

measures in place to counter some club's reluctance to push the colts program forward.  As 

we know, the colts played a hard fought Grand Final against University.  It was a difficult one 

to pick coming in, we were the IDRU Minor Premiers, however University had beaten us 

consistently throughout the season.  Paul and I put together a plan, which we thought 

would get us the trophy, however the University side took their chances and the rest is 

history.  It was a good day for the boys and they'll be better for the experience. 

 

The team had many contributors and it was fun to see them come together as a team.  I am 

extremely grateful that they fulfilled their promise to me, that they were going to train hard 

to get to our goal of winning the premiership.  This team could have done nothing more 

leading into the game to change the result.  The model is set, work hard for each other, train 

as a team and results will come.  I implore the rest of the playing core to take this in 

consideration when you approach next season. 

 

The award winners were announced at presentation night and they were all tough 

decisions.  Each player brought something special to this team and it was a difficult process 

to not reward the efforts of each player in this team.  My other thanks go to Paul Ridgway, 

for assisting me and making the backs into the strength of the team.  Great job.  It's sad that 

we won't be partnering up again next year, you've been a great mentor to me.  Also, Huw 

Thomas deserves particular mention.  He was tirelessly working behind the scenes.  He 

coordinated our game against Southern Districts Colts, and even dug into his own pocket to 

get the game to go ahead.  His results were rewarded, when the boys played in a spectacle 

that we hadn't seen in Illawarra at this level before.  The committee support and the efforts 

of Garry Weston are also appreciated. They recognise that developing these kids is essential 

to succession of this playing core for years to come. Finally, the club coach Pete Murphy, 

deserves recognition.  His guidance and efforts this season were of great assistance to me 

and the team.  Whenever I was in a bind, Pete found ways to get the problem resolved.  

Pete allowed me to focus on coaching and I thank him for his efforts. 

 

Looking forward to 2015, 

Stu Roodenrys 

 

First Division Report 

Season 2014. 
 

First Division - The year that was. 

 

After a pre-season of wondering if we would field a 3rd Grade team we finally saw enough 

players front training and game day to give this comp a shake.  The first round saw us beat 

Camden at Camden with the help of the Colts players, despite the bus being late!  A win in 

my 1st game as coach.  You Beauty!  Round 2 saw us at home vs Vincentia.  Leading 17-0 

when the best player on the park, Ian Warren, unfortunately fell awkwardly breaking his 
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wrist, this had a profound effect on our side but we managed to hang on to win17-14.  I 

visited Ian the next day in Wollongong hospital and he said “If we make Grand Final can I 

play?” That’s commitment. 

 

Round 3 saw us hammer Uni 29-0 at home before conditions deteriorated to the worst of 

the season.  Round 4 saw our club split to suit a “One Team” club, Woolondilly, and we went 

down 24-15 with Murph and Josh having blinders.  In Round 5 we beat Engadine Black 36-7 

then in Round 6 the less said about this game vs Tech the better.  We struggled for numbers 

and lost 57-7.  Round 7 and my first game as a coach against our old foe, Vikings.  We were 

right in the game till late in the second half and unfortunately we lost 33-13.  Round 8 saw 

us beat a ‘combined’ Engadine side at home 15-10. Great result!  Round 9, 10 and 11 saw us 

struggle for numbers and injuries and we lost to Avondale and Camden at home and 

Vincentia away.  But gee, the bus trip home from Vincentia was a cracker! 

 

Round 12.  We bounced back away, against Uni, winning 26-19.  Again with the help of the 

colts and against 20+ players.  Round 13 - Second best win of the year.  We showed what we 

can do as a club when we all play at the same venue beating Wollondilly 40-5.  Revenge is 

sweet!  In Round 14 we were split between Engadine and Kiama we had no choice but to 

forfeit and support our 1st and 2nd grades.  Round 15 was the BEST result of the year!  

Shamrocks 15 thumped the eventual IDRU Premiers, Tech, 12.  Massive turn around.  One 

very proud coach. 

 

Round 16 at home vs Vikings seen us draw 3-3, if only we took that shot at goal in the first 

half.  Last game of the season vs Avondale saw us lead 10-0 against a squad of 40 players 

only to get only to get run down 21-10. 

 

I would like to thank Peter Murphy for all his help throughout the year.  Kieran Smith - 

Coaching support and Managers duties, Buster and Joyo - 1st Grade Coaches for their help 

and support.  Jas and Simmo - Help with players and Encouragement.  Stu and Paul and The 

Colts players - Without the help you men gave we would not have fielded a First Division 

team as we did this year.  Can’t wait to do it all again next season.  Go you Shamrocks 

 

Cheers 

Nato. 

 

 

Junior Report 
 

no report presented. 
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2014 Senior Club Award Winners 
 

Club Awards 

 

Club Person of the Year Nathan Calder 

President’s Award Ben Turner - Andrew Johnston 

John Higgins Award Garry Weston 

Supporter of the Year Dianne Joyce 

 

Player Awards 

 

Most Promising Player Iszak Lunney 

Most Consistent Player Xavier McDevitt 

 

First Grade 

Best and Fairest Tristram Storm 

Best Forward Chris Smith 

Best Back Andrew Parker 

 

Second Grade 

Best and Fairest Stuart Roodenrhys 

Best Forward Raul Rojas 

Best Back Jason Cavanough 

 

Colts 

Best and Fairest Gareth Thomas 

Best Forward Xavier McDevitt 

Best Back Ben Ridgway 

 

Third Grade 

Best and Fairest Garry Weston 

Best Forward Matt Talbot 

Best Back Taylor Robinson 

 

Games Awards 

100 Grade Games Jayson Joerdens 

300 Grade Games Jordan Whitehead 

 

Representative Honours 
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Club Membership 
 

Life members (11) 
Roderick Gilmour Chris Filan Scott McKellar Bruce Robey 

Patrick Ryan Grahame Tresidder Raymund Wylie Barry Cavanough 

Mark Dandridge Terry Nutt Ken Phillis 
 

Life Subscription Members 
Brian Cooney Sean Filan Tim Filan Jeff Horne 

Frank Peterson Patrick Ryan Grahame Tresidder Raymund Wylie 
 

Non Playing Members - 35 
 

Allnutt, Rowan Crick, Kevin Kersten, Harry Saywell, Nathan 

Aylett, Richard  Dandridge, Lorrell  McAndrew, Peter Smith, Claire 

Calder, Tracey DeJong, Kisane Nutt, Cheryl  Stone, Steve 

Chapman, Eon Dickson, Scott Patterson, Mark  Stone, Mark  

Cleaves, Greg Ellicott, Tom Phillis, Anne  Thomas, Huw 

Clissold, Ian Heycott, Julie  Potter, Alan Traynor, Mick 

Cracknell, Andrew Hutton, Brian  Roodenrhys, Burt Tresidder, Pauline  

Cracknell, Megan Joy, Marc  Saywell, Stephen  Woodford, Belinda 

Crewe, Tony Jeffs, Liam Saywell, Marilyn   

 

Playing Members - 87 
 

AH TONG, Joshua GRINDLEY, Jason MORRIS, Jesse SMITH, David 

ALLNUTT, Toby GROVER, Tame MURPHY, Peter SMITH, Kalem 

ALLPORT, Anthony GUTTLER, William NAVA, Esava SMITH, Christopher 

BERTOGGI, Ryan HAMILTON, Andrew NESEVSKI, Daniel SORRELL, Ryan 

BRADSHAW, Chris HARMISON, Mitchell NEWLAND MARTIN, Kyle STONE, Stephen 

BROWN, Samual HEYCOTT, Kyle OWEN, Emrys STORM, Tristram 

BURNS, Austin HIGGINS, Wesley PARKER, Andrew TALBOT, Matthew 

CALDER, Nathan JENKINS, Jackson PETERS, Rhys THOMAS, Gareth 

CAMPBELL, Peter JOERDENS, Jayson POTTER, Adam TONEGATO, Luke 

CAVANOUGH, Jason JOHNSTON, Andrew PRITCHARD, Simon TURNER, Ben 

CLARKE, Damien JUDD, Vaughan PURDIE, Madison VUIK, Liam 

CLISSOLD, Samuel KING, Lachlan REYNOLDS, Nicolas WALLACE, David 

COSO, Robbie KINNINMENT, Jesse RIDGEWAY, Ben WARREN, Ian 

DAVIS, Kurt LACKERSTEEN, Mitch RITTSON-THOMAS, Hugo WARREN, Aaron 

DECELIS, Jordan LARGE, Adam ROBINSON,Taylor WATERS, Michael 

DEGARNHAM, Hagen LOGAN, Mackenzie ROJAS, Raul WEARNE, Danny 

DELLA VEDOVA, Ryan LUNNEY, Iszak ROODENRYS, Stuart WEBB, Andrew 

DENING, Steve MACHIN, Chris SARGESON, Casey WESTON, Garry 

FENUKITAU, Apollo MACKINNON, Lachlan SCOTT, Brodie WHITEHEAD, Jordan 

GAUNA, Matt McCOLE, Todd SHERIDAN, David WOODFORD, Joshua 

GELOVEN, Shane McDEVITT, Xavier SIMPSON, Cameron WORBOYS PERROW, Andrew 

GRAY, Kurt MERCER, Kyle SMITH, Kieran 
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Shamrock Players Milestones 
 

400 Grade Games 

Raymund Wylie  431 
 

300 Grade Games 

Joy Marc 379 Filan Sean 311 

Stone Mark 332 Aylett Richard 304 

Geary Phillip 315 Chinn Bryson 302 

Wylie Dave 315 Josh Woodford 314 

Whitehead Jordan 315 Cracknell Andrew 312 

Adam Potter 302 Tresidder Grahame 300 
 

200 Grade Games 

Whitehead Jordan 297 Gilmour Rod 257 Pilcher Peter 223 

Dokter John 287 Lynch Daniel  250 McQuiggin Phillip 218 

Schoupp Brendon 275 Lunney Scott 242 Horrell Barry 216 

Horne Jeff 272 Love Kieren 241 Smith Kieran 216 

Cooney Brian 269 Ferguson Bruce 240 Owens Dale 214 

Murphy Peter 266 Duffy Laurie 238 Beattie Ross 210 

Mercer Rod 263 Turner Kaine 230 Stone Stephen 210 

McKellar Scott 261 Hyndes Anthony 228 Harriman Ian 202 

Hutton Glenn 259 Reid Chris 228 Crewe Tony 201 
 

100 Grade Games 
Paterson Mark 193 Aylett David 136 Tressider Travis 114 

Davis Ron 192 Bradshaw Chris 134 Geloven Shane 113 

Roodenrys Stuart 186 Peterson Frank 134 Stoneham Stuart 113 

Osadczuk George 185 Roodenrys Mathew 133 Crick Kevin 111 

Large Adam 182 Nutt Anthony 132 Tolhurst James 110 

Doyle Christopher 175 Cutafuni Mark 129 Campbell Peter 109 

Bottin Jason 173 Biondick Mark 128 Corbett Peter 109 

Blanch William 172 McCauley Ray 128 Craig Peter 108 

Filan Chris 172 Pritchard Simon 128 George William 107 

Davis Anthony 170 Gill Michael 127 Morris Robert 107 

Hutton Brian 167 Harper Andrew 127 Storm Tritram 107 

Barnett Jeremy 161 Hopkinson Dean 127 Cleghorn Chris 106 

Whittacker Chris 161 Sarten Todd 127 Denning Steve 106 

Westwood Ian 158 Dandridge Mark 126 Melrose Rowan 106 

Nutt Terry 156 Tarasenko Mark 126 Ronald Dave 106 

Filan Timothy 154 Magee Gerard 125 Arnold Michael 105 

Judd Vaughan 154 Archer Tony 124 Mick "Capt'n" Smith 105 

McCormack Paul 153 Kersten Harry 124 Kersten Frank 104 

Clissold Sam 151 Meijer Robbie 124 Lowe Barry 104 

Aylett Barry 150 Nicholls Rick 122 Pickthall Jeff 104 

Hutton Phillip 150 Luck Shayne 121 Hammersley Mitch 102 

Rostirolla Adam 150 McConnell Mark 121 McInally John 102 

Gamble Col 149 Charlesworth Jeffrey 120 Thickness Victor 102 

Pymont Garry 149 Smith David 120 Lowe Ben 101 

Saywell Nathan 148 Grindley Jason 119 Mounter Paul 101 

Jones Ian 143 Pigram Jamie 117 Joerdens Jayson 101 

Nutt Brian 143 Smith Mick 116 Griffiths Ryan 100 

McAndrew Peter 141 Rowling Peter 115 Ryan Greg 100 

Ziebell Mark 139 Harvey Philip 114 Sargeson John 100 

Baulch Steven 138 Mayor Dave 114 
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IDRU Achievements 
 

IDRU Club Champions 

1986  1993  1994  1995  2001  2004  2007  2013 

 

 IDRU Premiers IDRU Minor Premiers 
1st Grade 

1979  1980  1992  1993  1994  1996  2007 1986  1993  1994  1995  1996  2004  2007 

2nd Grade 

1972  1986  1994  1995  1997  1998  2000  2001  2007 1978  1993  1995  1998  2001  2004  2007 

3rd Grade 

1978  1994  1995  2002  2009 1978  1995  2002   2009 

4th Grade 

1983 

Colts – Under 20’s 

2013 2013, 2014 

Under 19's 

2000  2001  2005 2005 

Under 18's 

1981  2006  2007  2008  2009 1981  2006  2008  2009  2010 

Under 17's 

1992  1999  2002 1992  1999   

Under 16's 

2006  2010 1983  1986  2010 

Under 15's 

1997  2013 1997 

Under 14's 

2007  2008  2009 2008  2009 

Under 13's 

2011 1999  2010 

Under 12's 

2006  2010 2006  2010 

Under 11's  

2006  2008  2010  2011 1999  2001  2008  2010 

Under 10's 

2004  

 

2014 IDRU Club Championship Table 
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2014 IDRU Competition Tables 
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2014 IDRU Competition Results 
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2014 Player Statistics 
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2014 Player Statistics 

for Players with outstanding fees 
(the 2014 games are not credited to player stats until fees are paid) 

 
 

2014 Player Statistics 

for Players who have helped the club out but have paid no fees 
(the 2014 games are not credited to player stats until fees are paid) 
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2014 IDRU Junior Competition Tables 
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2014 Shamrock Junior Competition Results 
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